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Interview with Donna Mellem 
 

Interviewed by Mary Weiland 
 

Interviewed on January 30, 1997, 
at the Oxboro Public Library, Bloomington, Minnesota 

 
 
Donna Mellem - DM 
Mary Weiland  - MW 
 
MW: This is Mary Weiland with the Minnesota Historical Society on January 30, 1997, 
interviewing Donna Mellem for the oral history project on Lesbian Elders in Minnesota. 
 
Good afternoon. 
 
DM: Good afternoon. 
 
MW: How are you? 
 
DM: Anxious. 
 
MW: [laughter] Maybe, it will get better as we go along here. 
 
DM: Let's hope. 
 
MW: Why don't we start with some basic family background. Can you tell me the date 
you were born? 
 
DM: Yes, that's an easy one. I was born in Austin, Minnesota, on March 26, 1932, during 
the Depression. Austin home of Hormel, as everyone so well knows . . . the Hormel ham . 
. . that's a me. I was born in a two-room cockroach-filled apartment with no dad around 
and to a very dysfunctional family, mother and father. 
 
MW: Did you have any siblings? 
 
DM: I had one sibling seventeen months older who also was in this cockroach-ridden 
apartment. Being that we were so very, very poor, with no help or income from my father 
who had split, old mom was trying to do her very best. We have a funny story that we 
always exchange between the two of us about having had one bottle, and he's standing up 
in his crib, and Dr. Rice, the family doctor, delivered me, and there I am screaming my 
head off, and he runs and takes Bob's bottle out of his mouth, and sterilizes it and gives it 
to me. Why he was still on a bottle at seventeen months, I don't know. He hated it and he 
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started to scream because his precious bottle had been taken away. The joke of it is that to 
his dying day he said, "Yep, I been giving up to you all my life from the day you were 
born when you got my one and only bottle away from me." Our liaison . . . my brother 
and I were very, very close. People in Austin thought we were twins. We were like two 
peas in a pod . . . looked alike, talked alike, walked alike, acted alike. The only difference 
was that my brother was gifted with genius mentality, a real genius, gifted in many, many 
fields but most especially in music and he was my mother's pride and joy, the star in her 
sky. She was getting up in age when we were born. They were married when my mother 
was sixteen and my father twenty-four. All my mother ever wanted to do was have 
children, and be a mother, and a homemaker, but it didn't turn out that way. 
 
MW: Did she work outside the home? 
 
DM: Always. At the time they got married, my father never let her know that he was not 
one to want to have children and so there's the number one big difference. The number 
two big difference was that she didn't realize she couldn't have children. The history of 
that is that when she was nine, she was crossing a railroad track, and the train was 
switching and bumped her, and she fell down. Her womb had adhered to her spine and 
doubled. She was never aware of this at all until eighteen years into their marriage. My 
father was very happy that they couldn't have children. He started drinking and through 
the rest of his life was alcoholic. Mother thought maybe, just maybe, if she could have 
these children, it would save dad. Her father, Grandpa Curtis, was a very kind loving man 
and he insisted that she go to the University of Minnesota. Because we were so poverty 
stricken, something having to do with the system would pay for this. She discovered this 
problem and through excellent doctors, they inserted like an inner tube in her vagina, and 
it would grow, and they would have to change it as the womb grew, and grew, and grew. 
So, three major surgeries and eighteen years later, a ha! we were born seventeen months 
apart.  
 
My mother was born Grace Marie Curtis of Irish and Scotch decent in 1896 and died in 
1993 at the age of ninety-seven. She died of heart failure. However, from the time she 
was seventy-one until her death, she battled one major illness after another. The first one 
was cancer of the colon and she had a total removal and a colostomy that she had to wear 
for years. Almost five years down the road when we thought she was safe, then, it had 
metastasized to the left lung and that was removed at a late age. Out of the woods again. 
Three years down the road, it was back and it was in her right breast. She was now 
doctoring at Rochester with the help of my brother and I financially. She always thought 
cancer was not going to be her undoing. When the serpent raised its ugly head about eight 
years down the road and she thought she was in the clear, here she is, again, with all kinds 
of stomach problems and weight loss. A team of nine doctors in Rochester said, "We 
think it's metastasized now to the liver, Grace." Her name was Grace and my brother and I 
always called her Amazing Grace. It was her favorite hymn and that was my mother. 
[long pause] 
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Having moved to this older, dilapidated house . . . 
 
MW: Outside of Austin? 
 
DM: Yes, five miles out. 
 
MW: When would this have been? How old were you?  
 
DM: I was born in 1932. I'm going back to when she introduced us to the church. Do you 
remember those wooden orange crates with two sections? We were small enough to fit 
into that. She tied it onto a sled and pulled us to church and from church, ten miles, every 
Sunday. If it had not been for having had a Christian upbringing, I don't know where I'd 
be today. We would huff and puff about having to go and all this. She said, "Someday, 
you'll be glad for it. All I ask is that you do this until you reach the age of reasoning when 
you can decide for yourself." There we are in the church and there's my Christian mother 
who remained faithful to the church for over fifty years and thank God she had that 
strength and faith because that brought her through all of her physical peril—plus the fact 
there was an awful lot of Irish in her. She was the most stubborn woman that I have ever 
met in my life. This woman, even with all of her physical problems, was still climbing 
ladders, and painting her home, and doing all of her yard work and everything when she 
was seventy-eight and seventy-nine.  
 
MW: Sounds like a good Minnesota woman. 
 
DM: What a woman! What an image! But, that works two ways because while the 
strength can be good, it can be overpowering as well.  
 
Now, we have my father . . . I'll give you a little background on him. He was born Miller 
Richard Mellem, 100 percent Norwegian, in 1887 and died in 1958 at the age of seventy-
one. He died from a brain concussion having fallen down two flights of stairs while 
intoxicated. I don't call him an alcoholic. I call him a drunkard for my own personal 
reasons. He was born to very wealthy parents in Owatonna, Minnesota, who owned 
seven—or was it eight?—farms. They had the most beautiful rich farming country in the 
whole world. He was a mama's boy and he was the baby. He had one brother and two 
sisters but he was grandma's favorite. The Mellem tribe . . . none of them liked my mother 
because, maybe, in her own way she was controlling and maybe in her own way she tried 
to help dad in ways that they didn't appreciate.  
This woman, too, was born in Owatonna and was the oldest of nine children and had to 
leave school in the fifth grade to help her mother with all the kids. She married my dad in 
Owatonna at sixteen. [sigh] As I've said before, he was twenty-four. They moved to 
Austin where dad and mom got jobs at the Hormel Company. My father—since she 
couldn't have children, she worked there eighteen years—he managed to get in twenty 
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years. Mom kept his job as she would continually call in for him when he was too sick to 
make it.  
 
When he lost his job, he lived for twenty-nine years on the money from his family doled 
out to him to be a continual playboy. But, he wasn't just a playboy. He was a very, very 
sick man. This was continually promoted by his mother. In those days, they didn't know 
how to help people like this. If he had been told there was help around the corner for him, 
he wouldn't have taken it because he loved life, he loved women, he loved gambling. 
[sigh] He was an exhibitionist. He was brought up on I don't know how many parenting 
charges. Out to the old house in the country, I remember, at a very early age, the 
policemen pounding at the door to haul dad in again for something or another. His routine 
was he would take off and be gone for months, and months, and months and, then, show 
up. Mother, ever, ever forgiving . . . "Oh, dad, please, I thought the children would help. 
Don't you love them?" His answer was, "No, I told you from the word go, I didn't want 
them." [sigh] The sick, sick part of it is I don't know how many times in my lifetime I said 
to her, "How can you continue to love someone like this?" She said, "You'll never know 
until you've been there. You walk through that door . . . you'll know. I know it's crazy." 
One of the most traumatic days of my life was at his funeral . . . after falling down a flight 
stairs. She threw herself on his body, and lamented, and talked to him, "Oh, dad, dad. 
Why couldn't you have been different?" I reached my tolerance level. I had to pull her off 
from him. 
 
Back to monies . . . at this funeral was my father's one and only brother and the three 
sisters who were so guilt-ridden that they tried to make everything right by offering 
monies. They never had before because it was all mom's fault and all the money went to 
dad. When Grandma Mellem, who was a saint—even though I forgive her for loving her 
son too much—called all the grandchildren in and asked what they would like if they 
were left money, both my brother and my answer was "The best education money could 
buy." That went by the wayside as the sisters and the brother went to work at changing 
the folks' will and leaving it all to their children. To my knowledge, we never got a cent 
from the Mellem family with all their farms and all their money. Do you know what, 
Mary? I'm glad for that because I've seen what money can do. I've worked with very 
wealthy people in the dental field and you see it all over. So, indirectly, being poor and 
having to learn to work and the value of money is really a blessing in disguise. [sigh] But, 
it was very hurtful to my poor old mother who just kept plugging away and plugging 
away.  
 
Back to this funeral, when they wanted to make things right, they called me up to a 
bedroom upstairs where we went for the coffee klatching—which I hate—and the goodies 
after a funeral, and everybody now is going to say nice things that they've never said and 
give you all the love they never did and "Here's the money and what can we do? We will 
write up this and that, whereby you'll never have to worry about money again." I jumped 
to my feet. It's crazy because when I was working in the dental field, Medical Arts 
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[Building], my mother called me tell me dad was gone, had died, I said, "Is Bob coming?" 
She said, "I called him." He was in New York City. He refuses to come because his 
feeling for our father was that all he did was sire him. He was never, in any sense of the 
word, a father. He wanted nothing to do with it. He never wanted to see the Mellem 
family. So, I asked my dear old boss, Dr. Wiethoff for time off to go be with my mother 
for support and he said, "Donna, take as long as you need." I didn't have a car in those 
days, so I took a bus. I had to get together something so fast to wear that I grabbed a red 
dress, a red hat, and red gloves, and red shoes. I guess I was thinking red with regard to 
my father. I don't know what else I could have been thinking. I had other clothes, other 
dresses, dress up dresses.  
 
[sigh] Upon arriving at home and trying to deal with my grief-stricken mother—by the 
by, they were married thirty-two years before they divorced—she said, "What did you 
bring to wear?" This was always her big concern . . . how we were going to look to the 
Mellem family, and to the town of Austin, to the people in the church . . . had to be prim 
and proper, right? I showed her. "Oh, my word"—my name is Donna Marie and she 
always called me Donna Marie—"you're not going to wear that." So, down to Fantles 
Clothing Store, we had to go and get a new outfit for Donna, which was a nice navy blue 
and white polka dotty with the navy blue hat, gloves, and shoes. That's a funny story. I'm 
trying to insert a little humor here, right?  
 
MW: Did you do all your schooling in Austin, your grade school and your junior and . . . 
? 
 
DM: Yes, grade school and high school. 
 
MW: In what year did you graduate from high school? 
 
DM: In 1950. I just want to go on here with this thing here with my mother and father. 
I've got to get this out because it's so hurtful. [pause] She continued to work. She had to 
leave the Hormel Company. In those days, they didn't have pregnancy leaves so she lost 
her job. She got a job at the Armour Company, which was a produce company in Austin. 
We had baby sitters, one after another, raising us. It's what they called them in those days. 
This is where my brother and I started and learned . . . got our sex education. My father, 
who very rarely worked, would appear now and then. Here are the baby sitters tending us 
and they could not resist old Miller. He had a charm. I'll tell you, he could charm spots on 
a leopard. So, there they were in the bedroom which was downstairs and here my brother 
and I were in the staircase that went up to the upstairs peek-a-booing and watching. My 
father was very inventive. He was into being a magician and sound and sight and so he 
had rigged different sounds for sex and animal noises and things. I would say that I was 
four and my brother was five when we were picking up on all of this. Dad kept 
performing and mother kept firing the girls.  
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I can remember so vivid in my mind one day when mom came home so dead tired. My 
brother said, "Mama, mama," and pulled at her skirts, "mama, mama." "What is it 
Robert?" She never called him Bob or Bobby. "Daddy, sitting on Lalie's lap. Lalie 
jumping up and down. I think daddy was hurting her," as if mother didn't know what was 
going on. It hurt me at the time I heard him say that and I didn't understand why. This is 
the kind of stuff that we endured. One after another, mother would try to find a new girl 
that wasn't intrigued with my father. She even accepted this and parenting charges, 
exhibitionism, flashing. He wanted to show off what a magnificent body and a wonderful 
tool he had. [sigh]  
 
She endured all of it until the beautiful home that had been paid off . . . We always took a 
vacation to Minneapolis to visit my grandpa and grandma, her parents up here, in an old 
panel truck. Bob and I would lay in the back, and color, and play games, and work 
puzzles. It was an all day trip in those days. While we were gone for two weeks, my 
father got into a card game. In those days—because my mother was extremely intelligent, 
but she had a fifth grade education like I've said—she let him have the house in his name 
and she had done most of the paying for it. When his jewelry went and everything else 
went, then he threw in the house. Yes. I was eight now and my brother was nine. When 
we went back, we drive in the driveway, open the door to go in, and total strangers had 
already moved in, and all of our belongings were out. Mother found out what had 
happened. To this day, I can see her collapsing to the floor. She had a total nervous 
breakdown. She went to the mental part of the Rochester hospital and we were fostered 
out to her best friend for a year and a half. 
 
MW: Still within the Austin area? 
 
DM: Yes, still within the Austin area. This woman was a woman of the church and one 
of my mother's very, very dearest friends. We couldn't have been put in better hands. 
[pause]  
 
[sigh] When she returned to us, there was no other resolve but D-I-V-O-R-C-E. He job in 
Austin . . . the Armour Company was moving to Albert Lea. She was faced with that. So, 
she went with them and was riding in a car pool for five more years back and forth to 
Albert Lea. Since we were so poor and since we received no help, we got introduced to 
work at a very early age. 
 
MW: When she came out of the hospital though, you went back to living together, the 
three of you? 
 
DM: Yes, the three of us. We rented another old ramshackled house. Then, my brother 
and I got to work. I'll tell you, we weren't going to have mom going through all that 
because she wasn't totally well yet. She would go into severe depression, clinical as we 
now know it to be, where she wouldn't recognize us and she'd talk nonsense. My brother, 
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genius like he was, was years ahead of his age and we'd just leave . . . "We'll get out of 
here and leave her to be alone and she'll be all right when we get back. [whispered] Here 
we are at seven and eight years old . . . we got a paper route, winter, summer, spring, and 
fall . . . folding and delivering. In winter, it was on sled. In summer, the good months, it 
was with a wagon. From the years nine to twelve, I had three steady baby sitting jobs, and 
they would have no one else but Donna Marie. Twelve to sixteen . . . same as the paper 
route technique, we delivered clothes for Mattie Fairbanks, who was a laundress. She 
washed and ironed clothes for the wealthy and my brother and I would deliver them in the 
truck . . . in the wagon. Seventeen years old . . . as I'm climbing, climbing in high school, 
we worked during the summer months on a truck farm out of Hollandale, Minnesota, 
west between Austin and Albert Lea, weeding veggies, picking potatoes, onions, blocking 
cabbages, etcetera. We were down at the unemployment office at five-thirty a.m. There 
was one truck and the first ones there were the first ones that got the job. 
 
MW: What company was it? Do you know? 
 
DM: I can't remember the name. It was a trucking company but the name escapes me. We 
were taken by this truck from Austin to Hollandale and returned back at around six in the 
evening, sunburned and exhausted. I don't know if you've ever crawled along in peat dirt 
on your hands and knees? It burns in the scalding sun. I tan easily and I actually looked 
mulatto. I got so dark and my skin was like leather with the wind and riding in the truck 
and you're all sweaty and everything. My dear, dear brother, my cohort, my companion . . 
. I'd be crawling along in one row, and he'd be next to me, and I'd fall asleep. I would just 
fall right down in the row, and he would jump over and do my work ahead, and then get 
over and catch up on his so that the foreman wouldn't see me and fire me. Ahhh, there he 
was . . . first the bottle and now keeping my job for me . . . true, true buddy that he was.  
 
I arrive at eighteen. Oh, now, I can be hired at a drive-in. I was a car hop. I got so good at 
that they let me go inside out of the weather and pop the popcorn . . . wonderful popcorn 
popper. 
 
MW: Is this in Austin? 
 
DM: Yes, still in Austin while we're still going to high school. After work one afternoon . 
. . it was around the Fourth of July . . . all I needed was a dare and I was off and running. I 
had a cherry bomb and they dared me to light it and throw it. I lit it and didn't throw it fast 
enough. It blew up in my hand—end of job, end of drive-in, end of popcorn popping. It 
only took a few weeks to heal. When it did, mom offered her services and took Bob and I 
with her to Albert Lea, Minnesota, to the Armour Company and I became the world 
renown chicken plucker and that's with a P, plucker . . . P-L-U-C-K-E-R. I graduated to 
that by going down the line. First, I had to tank them . . . take them out of the tank and put 
them on the rack, wrap the heads in those three-legged diapers, the waxed paper. Then, I 
got so good at that that I graduated to popping the unborn eggs out of the chicken. Then, 
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the next step was chicken plucker. You had a little metal disk with your number on it that 
you put it in the crotch when they were done and after they were inspected . . . My mother 
was the fastest. She was also supervisor. She had gone up but she taught me how to do it 
fast and good. My all time high, I think, was thirty-three a day. That was pretty good for 
me.  
 
Moving right along, my brother and I did all of this working from the time we were seven 
and eight and, I'm proud to say, earned most of our spending money and clothes money as 
mom had all she could do to keep the roof over our head and food. Her top pay in those 
days was thirty-two fifty a week, or something like that, and she raised to very, very 
expensive children on that with our help because we had big bods [bodies], and big feet, 
and big appetites.  
 
My brother graduated in 1949 and I graduated in 1950. Because he was so gifted, the 
Hormel Company—God bless them!—at that time in 1949, offered the first grant to 
gifted children without means to go on to college. All through high school, we were in 
this and we were in that. There was nothing that we weren't into. We were both very 
creative. We were gifted with the arts, music, language, drama, theater. My brother 
started composing when he was nine and he is a published composer. He wanted to go on 
to be a doctor of music and he did accomplish that. Twelve years . . . with his scholarship 
and working, he made it on his own. There was a condition on this grant that when he got 
into a good paying job for the rest of his life, he would repay the fund 10 percent of his 
yearly income, which he did do. That's how he got off the ground. His college of choice 
was St. Olaf, of course. It was a branch of our St. Olaf Lutheran church in Austin. This 
was St. Olaf Lutheran College in Northfield, Minnesota. So, he was off and running to 
college and I was left with my last year in high school and I was totally lost. I'm not 
dumb. I'm extremely intelligent, but I'm in no way near the genius bracket—I've been 
tested—and you'd think I'd hate him because every class I went into that he had preceded 
me in it's . . . "Oh, Donna, you're not quite the mathematician Robert is, are you? We're 
going to have to work with you a little harder here. You're not quite what Robert is, are 
you?" You'd think it would create a barrier of hate but instead of that, in me, it created . . . 
"Oh, yes, I can. Maybe I won't be as good, but I'm going to give it a try and I'm going to 
be as good as I can be . . . if not as good as he is, I'll be as good as I can be." So, just like 
with money, this turned out to be a blessing in disguise and it was. It was. Because all 
through high school, there we were . . . he was editor of the high school paper and I was 
assistant editor. We were in operettas, H. M. S. Pinafore, Gilbert and Sullivan . . . several 
of them. My brother, of course, not only directed and produced it and wrote music, we 
were just into everything. We were always hitting the newspapers in Austin. I think, at 
this time, I'd like to show you . . . You don't want the pictures now? 
 
MW: No, we'll do those later. Your brother did get his Ph.D. from Columbia? 
 
DM: Yes, after twelve years of study. He's off to college in 1949 and I graduated a year 
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later. I had a tough time that year without him. I graduated in 1950 at eighteen years of 
age. I was so fortunate because jobs were hard to come by. One of my Sunday School 
teachers, that I had crush on and that liked me, had a sister who was the chief operator of 
the telephone company in Austin. She knew how poor we were and what a struggle mom 
had. So, naturally when I applied, I got in. Her name was Clara Rockne and God bless 
her.  
 
There, too, I became a world-renown long distance telephone operator. I'll tell you how I 
became renown. I had taken Spanish as one of my languages in high school. I picked up a 
call one night—I worked nights—from a woman that couldn't speak any English. She 
could only speak Spanish. She was looking for her brother. It was a death message and it 
was what was called a locate call where you have to call around and call around. It was 
because it was a death message and because my heart went out to this woman that I spent 
an hour and a half with her on this locate call in a foreign language. We never knew when 
our supervisor was going to be in on the line. They called it observing . . . listening to you 
to make sure you're giving good service. She was in there and stayed with me for the 
whole hour and a half. I completed the call and I was the first one, to her knowledge, in 
history that had ever done it in a foreign language. The next day I came in and the chief 
operator came up to me to take me in the back room. I thought, oh, my god! now, what's 
this all about? What did I do or didn't do? She said I was going to be getting a special 
citation. I should have brought it for you. She said, "It was quite an accomplishment." She 
complimented me and oh, boy! did that make my day.  
 
More and more of my friends were moving to the big city, Minneapolis, and more and 
more I grew to hate the small town of Austin. One horsey, Pigville Austin, I always used 
to call it, where everybody knows everybody's business. It was over 50,000 population 
but everybody knew everybody. I know a lot of people suspected both my brother and I of 
being gay, but we could never act out on it for fear of mother's plight . . . the people, the 
church, the Mellem family, the town of Austin. She drove us like with a sword through 
our back to be as close to perfect as we could be. We were overachievers, over excellers . 
. . all the components that go into driving a kid crazy at some time in their life down the 
road. Bless her heart, she didn't mean to hurt us. She just thought she was helping us. But, 
I had to get out of that town for that reason and many others. I was living with my mother 
and she was smother mothering me. I just had to declare my independence, get out of 
there, cut the umbilical cord, and leave. Like I said, I have a complex because I never felt 
that I was wanted. I felt that I was a mistake. It was my brother that was her star. I just 
hung in there and tried to do the best I could. So, I knew it wouldn't kill her if I left 
because, although we loved each other very much, we didn't like each other that much. 
We were so very, very different. We thought different on just about everything. One day 
she said to me, "Donna Marie, who are you? Where did you come from?" I said, "I don't 
understand what you mean, mom." She said, "You're just like you're of a different world 
or another planet. I don't understand you. I don't know you and I want to. Don't you love 
me?" I said, "Oh, yes, mother, I love you with all my heart." "Don't you like me?" I said, 
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"No. To be quite honest, I don't. You're too centered on what other people think. You're 
too centered on trivial crap that doesn't mean anything to me. I know it's because you're a 
captive of your surroundings, and your town, and your upbringing, and your family 
background, and your own mother. Please, forgive me. I've got to move on. I'm going to 
Minneapolis. I've put in for a transfer." Because of my good work record at the telephone 
company, I was granted a transfer to the Minneapolis Telephone Company, which meant 
carrying with me all my benefits. 
 
MW: Can we switch gears a little bit while you're still living in Austin? You've sort of 
alluded that you kind of knew maybe you were different or a lesbian at that point? Can 
you talk a little bit about that? 
 
DM: Sure. What I discovered, maybe fifteen years back, is that I'm what's called a true 
lesbian. The definition of that is a woman who has loved no other gender but women, 
who has not experienced the delight—I'm told—of going to bed with a man, experienced 
sex with a man. To me it always made me want to wretch even thinking about it. I should 
bring in the point here that I had a friend who—what did I do with my Glen?—was a 
stand-in. I think you better shut . . . He was my male escort from tenth through twelfth 
grade and my prom date. The irony of this is twenty years later, I'm in a bar on Hennepin 
[Avenue]. What was that called . . . that big bar . . . the Dugout. They had a front bar for 
the guys and the back room and a smoke-filled room for the gals where we danced. I go 
out to the bar to get something and here, lo and behold, who's there but my Glen. I always 
suspected he was gay. All you have to do is look at him and . . . they say you can tell by 
looking. I don't know. Can you tell by looking?  
 
MW: Not necessarily.  
 
DM: How did I know and when did I know? I'll give you my history of crushes and kissy 
face experiments. In 1937, when I was five years old and in Kindergarten . . . do you 
remember the old routine of the floor mats? They throw floor mats on the floor so you'd 
take your little nappy-poo. I had this crush on Alice, this darling blond, little Alice. I 
always made a point of putting my mat right next to hers, but I wasn't napping. I wasn't 
sleeping. What I was doing was pulling Alice closer, closer, closer to me so I could hug 
her and kiss her face. This got me into big trouble because the teacher wrote a letter to 
mother—we were too poor to have a phone—that she would like her to come in for 
consultation. She said, "This is probably normal in some teacher's minds; but, the way 
your daughter is doing it and the frequency gives me pause for concern." So my mother 
sat me down. We always had our little conferences. She said, "Why are you doing this?" I 
said, "Because I love to hug. I love that little Alice. I just want to be close to her." My 
mother said, "It's got to stop." I said, "But why?" With me, everything was "Why," or 
"Why not?" "Because it just isn't right. It isn't right. Now, you stop. I can't give you a 
good answer. You'll know when you're older." In 1942, when I was doing the Sunday 
School routine, I had a terrible crush on a woman called Violet Christianson. I would 
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write her love notes, stand and wait for her to come out, pick lilacs and take her bouquets 
of flowers. But, she never acted on it. She didn't make anything of it. She thought I was 
cute and I was having a good time so she just passed it off.  
 
It gets to 1948 in tenth grade . . . my Spanish teacher, Violet Evelyn Stahlfus. I've got in 
my mind, what is this with these Violets? Do I have a thing for Violets? I had a terrible 
crush on her. This one was serious. This was my second affair. I think she must have been 
bisexual. The sex was good. We would bike, and we would hike, and we'd lay out in the 
woods on a blanket, and make love under the trees. Here she was my Spanish teacher. 
What was I in tenth grade? Was I sixteen? And she was thirty two. Then, the house that 
she was renting a room in . . . the man of the house was a Hormel salesman and he invited 
one of his buddies that came to town from Chicago over for dinner one night and she met 
George Titera, a Hormel salesperson, who she ended up marrying the next year and 
breaking my heart and pulling it right out of the sockets.  
 
I should have mentioned that my first physical experience was in 1947 when I was 
fifteen. I received a scholarship to the Green Lake-Spicer, Minnesota, Bible Camp 
because I won a spell down with Bible verse memorization. They could call off any part 
in the Bible and I could recite it verbatim, word for word. I think I did 150 non-stop. For 
that, I got this three weeks at this wonderful Bible camp with all these wonderful girls 
running around in their shorts, and swimming suits, and everything. I had an eye opening 
experimentation and exploration experience with Jessalee Moen, who was a minister's 
daughter from Kasson, Minnesota. That was my first. Violet Evelyn Stahlfus, in tenth 
grade, was my second. It seems to me as a I look back that there wasn't ever a time when I 
wasn't excited or crushing on a woman. I've always loved women and I will to my dying 
day because I am what is so-called a true lesbian. 
 
MW: You moved to Minneapolis in what year? 
 
DM: In 1953. 
 
MW: And you were still working at the phone company. Where did you live in the 
Cities? 
 
DM: That's what I'm going to go into next. Having had two experiences with women, I 
seem to . . . I don't know if I draw them to me like a magnet. Anyway, I did in those days 
when I was young and charming.  
 
Pictures, pictures . . . these are my high school . . . Here's another one I had a crush on in 
Austin, Sister Mary Angelica. I was so disgusted with the Lutheran church that I decided 
to convert to Catholicism. I took a class on instruction in Catholicism led by Sister Mary 
Angelica. We became very, very close friends. I don't know if she ever sensed I had a 
crush on her but I just . . . I even dreamt about her at night, as ridiculous as this was. 
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When she discovered I was moving to Minneapolis—I met her in 1949 in the eleventh 
grade in high school—she gave me this. It's dated July 24, 1952. I say on here, "I had a 
terrible crush on this lady, but she was already married." 
 
MW: Just for the record, what we are looking at is a photo of Sister Mary Angelica in her 
full habit.  
 
DM: This is my high school activity. I'll leave that till later.  
 
Yes, when I moved to Minneapolis, I had applied for and got into what's called May Beth 
Page Hall, 727 Fourth Avenue South. Do you know where that is? There used to be that 
Charlie's Restaurant . . . A heavy screening . . . only real Christian women with really 
good backgrounds could get into this dormitory and I was allowed and rented a room . . . 
and board. I was never there for the food. I think it was something like forty-eight or fifty 
dollars for everything a week. Here's the picture of me . . . May Beth Page Hall, 1953 
through 1954. This was my undoing . . . Marlys Jean Rosenwald. I've labeled her as "Mad 
Marlys," because she went after me with a passion and I'm a very weak person. I could 
not resist. She had no diplomacy. She'd come running to my room and say for me to come 
to her room. When her roommate was out of town . . .  
 
MW: . . . the dean, the head dorm woman? 
 
DM: Yes, called us into her study and told us that she was aware of what was going on 
and she would appreciate it if we would move. She also informed us that she had called 
Marlys' parents in Nebraska and told them what was going on. They had called her, and 
said they would be coming up to pick her up, and see to it that she got home right away.  
 
MW: Did your relationship end with Marlys then? 
 
DM: Yes, absolutely. I moved into a one-room house that one of my buddies at the 
telephone company, who knew the city well, said was a very nice place, a nice location. 
She got me in there. She went and introduced me to the owner. I didn't know how to cook 
or anything—they had a kitchen in the basement—so I continued to lose more weight and 
that I was, I guess, good. There at this house . . . I was so hurt by the shocking revelation 
of being asked to leave this wonderful woman's dormitory. [laughter] I'm sorry, I have a 
warped humor. It was very traumatic at the time. Then I thought, I've got to stop this. I 
think I'm sick. What's with me and these women and they're after me or me always 
crushing . . . infatuated with someone. Maybe I should start looking for a guy. I no more 
than held the thought and this guy that lives in this rooming house asked me for a date. 
He was the only man next to Glen who was a decoy. One date with him and I said, "I 
don't care what's wrong with me. I'm not going this route." [laughter] The guy wants to 
kiss me and slobber all over me and French kiss me . . . oh, ish! I just wanted to puke 
with one date. After I recovered from that, a couple days later, I met Shirley. 
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MW: I have a question. When you were with Marlys, you said you knew. Did you call 
yourself anything? Did you say you were gay? 
 
DM: Nooo. Like with my brother and my mother, we never talked about it.  
 
MW: Did you know any of the words? 
 
DM: No. I didn't know what I was. I didn't know the labelling. I knew I was different. I 
was closeted and, of course in the 1950s, you didn't come out, I don't think, to anybody. 
You just carried it around with you, and snuck and sneaked, and got it where you could. I 
guess it even made it a little more intriguing, enticing. Do you know what I mean? It's 
like I'd much rather look at a woman with clothes on than nude. It's the mystique. That's 
how it is with me. I guess I'm sick, sick or just sick. Or am I well? [laughter] I mean, I am 
me and I could never be otherwise. I've been this way all my life. My one and only 
endeavor to change was with this date in this rooming house. It just almost did me in. It 
literally made me physically ill; so, when Shirley came along, pick me up Shirley. She 
was a gal from Osceola, Wisconsin, renting a room there, and working at Land O' Lakes; 
and she was a heavenly breeze, just a breeze. [whispered] We got into a relationship a 
couple of weeks after knowing each other. She took me home to meet mama and papa on 
the farm. Being a farm girl at heart myself, having been raised in the heart belt of 
farmland and knowing mostly farmers all my life, I loved it! I fell in love with her mom, 
Anna, and we called him Pop. We were off and running. We had a relationship from . . . 
what are the years? I don't have them written down or do I? Yes, I do. I came up to 
Minneapolis in 1953 through 1954 . . . a year at May Beth Page Hall and was booted. I 
moved to this rooming house in 1954 and was with Shirley until 1960, which was six 
years; but, we moved out of the rooming house a couple of months after we met and we 
lived in two apartments and rented a house in our relationship . . . six years. 
 
MW: In Minneapolis the whole time? 
 
DM: Yes . . . it's just been Austin and Minneapolis. I've got to go back here now to 
working at the telephone company. I was so afraid they were going to get wind of this and 
I'd lose my job that I moved farther south from the loop and no repercussion ever came of 
that and I'm so glad. Evidently, this was a horrific thing to be happening in those days. I 
almost felt like a leper. I almost felt dirty. I almost felt like I'd done something awfully 
naughty. I was made to feel that way. It didn't feel that way inwardly. 
 
MW: Did you meet any other women besides the women you were in relationships with? 
During this time, did you meet other lesbians or gay women? 
 
DM: No, because nobody labelled oneself a lesbian or had the activities and the outlets 
they do nowadays. You've come a long way, baby.  
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MW: You weren't going to any of the bars during this time? 
 
DM: No, no, no. I wasn't even introduced to bars at this time. No. I'm still at the 
telephone company. I worked there from 1953 to 1955, so three years in Minneapolis and 
two years in Austin. I worked what's called a split shift. That means I worked eight to 
twelve noon and four to eight in the afternoon and evening. During the split, I hopped a 
bus and went to the University of Minnesota dental school and studied dental hygiene. I 
got my certificate in 1955. I took two months sabbatical, you might say, or recuperation 
and quit the telephone company that I had grown to just hate. It was coming into a 
monopoly and that's at the time ATT [American Telephone and Telegraph Company] was 
entering in and all these changes, direct distance dialing and all this crap, was going on. 
The management was just becoming unbearable. I wanted to get into my field of love, 
which was dentistry.  
 
After quitting the telephone company and giving myself a two month rest period, I 
launched out on a new venture as a dental hygienist. The first job I applied for, I got. It 
was out in Morningside, a suburb of Minneapolis, right off from France [Avenue] and 
Sixtieth [Street]. There were two dentists there: Dr. Charles Hanson and Dr. Stanley 
Riecker. I was interviewed by the head receptionist who had been there twenty or thirty 
years. I walked in and here's this woman behind the desk. I said I was there to apply for a 
job and when would one of the doctors be able to speak to me? She said, "They don't 
speak to you. I speak to you. I'm the interviewer." I said, "Talk to me then." She talked to 
me. It was the first experience of love at first sight. It was just instantaneous. [sound of 
clap] I can remember the feeling that ran through me. It was a physical feeling that ran 
through me that was just exotic. It was just like nothing I had ever experienced before. It 
was an immediate rapport. It was just like, I know you. I've known you all my life. Where 
have you been? I've been looking for you. But, here I am still living with Shirley in our 
apartment. This was 1955. I stayed with Shirley until 1960 having a relationship on the 
side with Eunice. Her name was Eunice . . . is Eunice; she's still alive. There were so 
many problems there because . . . [sigh] When Eunice had to come around to admitting 
that she was attracted to me and wanted to make love with me, she also had horrible panic 
attacks, you might say, of lesbian trauma or what is the term I'm reaching for?  
 
MW: Internalized homophobia? 
 
DM: There you go . . . homophobia. I said, "Oh, no. This can't be happening to me." She 
was from a very religious background, and hailed from Alexandria [Minnesota], and had 
been a beautician for many years, and developed a dermatitis in hands, and had to leave 
that field so went to a bookkeeping receptionist, and had been in this office, like I said, 
for close to thirty years. Those two things were her field. Sister, social worker, brother, 
minister . . . it's all in the family. It's all . . . I didn't want to hurt her. I said, "What's 
wrong?" She'd get out the Bible and start reading what her family had pointed out to her . 
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. . the sins of the world, the one from Ruth . . . you'd be turned to a pillar of salt and all 
that and I said, "But, what a way to go!" [laughter] "I don't mind being turned to a pillar 
of salt if it's the two of us turning to salt together." Then, I seriously had to talk to her 
about the difference in my feeling. She tried to fight it and I tried to fight it so we just 
established, more or less, a friendship for those five years that we kicked around together 
and went out to dinner, and plays, and movies. Shirley was running more and more home 
to mama and she was studying to become an elementary school teacher and get out of 
Land O' Lakes, so she was tied up in study and running to the farm and I was tied in 
running around with Eunice for five years until finally we couldn't stand it anymore. We 
had to be together. Shirley moved back home to Wisconsin and got a job in a small 
school there.  
 
In 1960, I moved in with Eunice. We had an apartment. Talk about hell on earth . . . Is 
there any bigger hell than to live with a woman that has a line drawn down the middle of 
the bed and when she's horny, she's all for you, she's there, and it's A-okay, and when she 
isn't, she's reading out of Scripture to you and fighting it . . . even making herself ill? That 
hurt me because I didn't want to hurt her, but that was our dilemma. She was either 
running home to Alex or when the relatives came to town, she'd ask me if I would mind 
leaving or staying with a friend because I look kind of dykie and obvious and oh god! she 
couldn't have any of her family know that. I loved her enough to do this! I could kick my 
butt today thinking, why would I sell myself out like that? But, I wasn't proud at this state 
of what I was.  
 
MW: It was a different time. 
 
DM: It was a different time. I wasn't proud, but I'll be damned, I didn't feel ashamed and I 
didn't want to be made to feel ashamed, but she did that . . . she shamed me so we lived in 
ridiculous living conditions. We did much better as kick-about-friends with an affair 
going on than we did live-in lovers. So, we moved out of our apartment and she left me 
and got an apartment of her own, but she came running back to me, and everything was 
coming up roses, and we rented a lower duplex, and she made drapes. She was a 
seamstress. She could sew anything, tailor-made suits and oh! you should see the clothes 
she made for me, the gorgeous blouses and slack outfits . . . little Suzy homemaker, busy 
at her machine. When she would go up to Alex on weekends and holidays, I was so 
lonely.  
 
A friend of mine that I bumped into down shopping downtown one day from Austin—she 
knew that I was and I knew that she was—her name was Donna Tottingham, said, "Say! 
are you with someone?" I said, "Yes, I'm living with a nice lady." She said, "Do you ever 
go out?" I said, "Yes, we go to the theater and plays." "No, you know what I mean." I 
said, "No, I don't know what you mean." She said, " Gay bars!" I said, "What's that?" She 
said, "Where people like us go. Would you like to go with me sometime?" I said, "Sure. I 
sit around lonely and alone all the time when Eunice is gone." "You'll love it," she said. 
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So, my introduction to the gay bar life was the Nineteen Bar on Nineteenth [Street] and 
Nicollet [Avenue] on a Sunday afternoon. Sweet innocent Donna Marie . . . never been 
out like that, sitting in a booth . . . I didn't drink. I never took a drink until I was twenty-
eight . . . didn't smoke, didn't drink . . . nice Christian girl from a small town in southern 
Minnesota. But, I had this eye. I saw this one and I thought, god, she's interesting.  
 
MW: This is in 1962? 
 
DM: Yes, this was about 1962. Yes. Eunice and my relationship was very close to an end. 
When I was introduced to bar life . . . ah! Let's end it. Let's be out of this hell. There are 
other fish in the ocean. Back to this experience . . . this buddy of mine didn't cue me in on 
anything . . . what you do and what you don't do. What I did was, I went up and struck a 
conversation and "Hi, I'm Donna Marie from Austin. Who are you? Can I buy you a 
drink?" Like they say nowadays, putting the make on . . . I wasn't. I just wanted to get to 
know her. However, good old Tommy—Donna Tottingham . . . they called her Tommy—
didn't tell me, "Be careful. No, not that one because she's got a big bad diesel dyke who 
could appear on the scene at any time." No, she didn't forewarn me. I spent most of that 
Sunday afternoon playing games with her until her big bad friend entered with another 
equally as big buddy. Some of their friends had called them on pay phone and told them 
what was going on . . . they better get down there. They didn't talk to me. We didn't 
discuss it. One took me by one arm and one the other, and out the side door into the alley, 
and I got a royal pounding, beating up. Yes. I had to call my job, and tell the doctor that I 
had been doing the laundry in the basement, and I lived on third floor in this apartment 
and had fallen down these concrete steps. I couldn't go to work for almost a week. That 
was my introduction. Cute, huh? I said, "I will never ever, ever go in a gay bar again. I 
have learned my lesson." People in those days didn't appreciate a nice Christian girl from 
southern Minnesota like me who didn't drink or smoke, so they were going to put me in 
my place.  
 
So, I tried even harder to make it with Eunice, as a result. I thought, what I've got here is 
so much better, why . . . I'll put up with anything. Then, more time passes and I allowed 
myself to go back to the Dugout . . . introduced to the Dugout. How was it? A girl I had 
worked with at the telephone company that I'd always sensed was gay . . . a nice, nice 
person and I told her my terrible experience . . . "Oh, I'll take care of you. I'll look out for 
you. Nothing bad will ever happen." Ha, ha! So, back I went. I didn't get beat up, but I 
had some awful frightening experiences of observing people in those days. There was one 
. . . big Lou, they called her and she'd been in and out of jail for assault and stuff for 
years. She saw her friend sitting at a table talking to somebody else. She took this beer 
bottle and cracked over the edge of the table, and went after her, and gouged her in the 
neck and all this blood . . . and all the fights out in the parking lots. Oh, it was wild in 
those days! It was called the Dugout. But, there was something intriguing about it that 
kept me going back. I had the feeling I wasn't alone. There were people like me out there, 
but I could never be one of them. I never felt that I was one of them. I never wanted to be, 
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in that sense, think, or act like they did. I wanted to maintain respect and kindness. I never 
really fit into the gay life. 
 
MW: You've kind of mentioned it already . . . talking about the butch and femme culture 
in the bar. 
 
DM: Oh, yes. That was the whole big thing in those days. If they'd see a new face . . . 
you'd walk in somewhere, the first thing they would accost you with is, "Hey, what are 
you, butch or femme?" I hate that! I just hate that! I hated it from the first time I ever 
heard it to this day. I feel like they're invading my privacy, like it's none of their damned 
business. Why do they have to know? I was just aghast at how to answer. Finally, laying 
in bed one night, I couldn't sleep. I thought, what do I say? What do I say? My answer 
became, "That's for me to know and you to never find out unless you go to bed with me." 
They didn't like that. As I wandered around more and more alone to the gay bars, they 
called me the Lone Ranger. Then, when that wouldn't work, then, they started labelling 
me as the lipstick lesbian. So, they always assumed I was the femme fatale because I wore 
lipstick. In the 1950s, they were the truck drivers with the slicked backed hair, and the 
severe [unclear], and the sideburns, and the swaggering, big belts and jeans, and 
swaggering their hips, and walking tough, and talking tough like a man, like a truck 
driver. My thinking has always been, if I wanted a man, I'd have a man. If I had to walk 
Hennepin and say, "Hey you, wanna?" I want a woman for the qualities in a woman that 
makes a woman: soft, sweet, round, understanding, deep feeling, capable of caring and 
understanding. It's like looking in a mirror and seeing a reflection of yourself. She knows 
your needs. She knows your faults. She knows your hangups. She understands your mind, 
heart, and soul. The whole thing, the whole thing is wrapped up in what I call a woman 
with all of those qualities that I love. I didn't appreciate women masquerading or 
pretending to be men or imitating them. I never have. I never will. I don't ever want 
anybody to turn their head and say, "Hey, was that a man or a woman?" It's become more 
and more prevalent through the years.  
 
MW: Do you think it's more prevalent now than it was even back then? 
 
DM: Oh, equally as much. I wouldn't say more. Please, help me try to understand this. I 
don't understand the question of, "What are you butch or femme?" I don't understand the 
imitations. Why can't we just learn . . . Was it Rodney King who said, "Why can't we just 
learn to love one another?" Why can't we just learn that it doesn't make any difference 
unless you're in a one on one relationship with somebody or what you do in bed or behind 
closed doors. Why the play acting? Why the camouflage? Why not be soft, and caring, 
and understanding, and liking the fact that you feel that way towards another human 
being? Can you help me understand this? Can you understand it?  
 
MW: I don't know. I thought a lot about it, but I don't have answers. Did you ever go to 
bars in St. Paul? 
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DM: Oh, yes. The bars here were the Nineteen and the Dugout. I never went back to the 
Nineteen to this day. I'm sorry, it just has a bad memory for me. At the Dugout, nobody 
ever physically hurt me. They emotionally hurt me because I was ashamed of some of the 
types of people that I was observing there. I'm trying to understand . . . maybe it's their 
background. Maybe they didn't have a Christian mother that pulled them on a sled to 
church from early childhood. Who knows? Who knows what makes them behave the way 
they are but it saddened me. Then, the Holland opened up and that was a neat bar.  
 
MW: Can you describe what kind of bar that was? 
 
DM: Yes, yes, because one of my friends played the piano there. What was his name? 
Whitaker was the last name. He was a black man, an excellent pianist. He was bisexual. 
He could find it there. It was frequented by a lot of bisexual people. Like at the Dugout, 
you'd come in the door and this one side would the bar where most of the guys hung. 
Then, this part would be, again, the women with the dancing and the piano. There were 
even times when they piano bar singing, which I love because I love to sing. My brother 
and I were both soloists growing up in the church all the way through catechism and 
Sunday School and, then, staying in Austin two years after I graduated and worked at the 
telephone company, I became an adult school teacher myself. I'm thankful for that 
experience. 
 
MW: Was there interracial mixing at the bars? 
 
DM: Oh, much, yes. My first time experience there was . . . [laughter] Because I didn't 
drink, I'd walk around with a Seven Up with a stick in it in a glass and it looked like a 
drink. The first person that accosted me was this very nice looking woman. I was told her 
name was Jackie Eckberg. She had a three-year old daughter and she frequented that bar a 
lot because . . . It was John Whitaker the pianist and he said that she frequented like a lot 
of bisexuals because she was a whore, a prostitute and that's how she was raising her 
daughter. He felt sorry for her because, basically, she was a lovely, lovely person and 
bisexual and came after me. We became friends and her little daughter, Jaylyn, just turned 
thirty-six or thirty-seven, and I have maintained a friendship through the years. Jackie 
died about twenty years ago. It was an experience that could have turned out to be 
terrible, but it turned out to be good because I loved her just for herself, just the way she 
was. I didn't judge her. No way . . . I could not return her feelings and thank God! 
knowing what we know now in this world with the virus, I'm glad that I never had a 
relationship with her. I was a friend she could turn to anytime she was down and out and 
needed a friend. So, yes, there were a lot of prostitutes and bisexuals . . . you name it. 
 
MW: What about police raids? Were you ever around when that happened? Was that 
talked about? 
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DM: No, no, not in my time, never. No. No. They were paid off, bought off. Along with 
the liquor license, there was the payoff to the cops and they'll leave you alone. In those 
days, the only ones you had to be fearful of getting to your car was the dykie out to get 
you or who had some kind of a grudge or something of your own family, the gay family. 
As far as strangers, or straights, or anyone accosting you . . . never had that fear. I guess 
there are advantages and disadvantages in every age, right? Like I said, my being battered 
and beaten was the worst. But, getting to know somebody like Jackie . . . I feel it would 
have been a missed opportunity if I hadn't been in that bar and hadn't met her. 
 
MW: Did you feel then that there was a community? 
 
DM: No, because everybody was still in the closet fighting what they were. It was just a 
place to go to let hair down—that's a joke son—and be yourself and be with others of 
your own ilk, a release, an outlet. It was only a weekend thing that I did. I never went out 
during the week. Then, one opened up in St. Paul but I hate the city of St. Paul. It's so 
hard to find your way around. What was it on, Front Street? It was just a little crack in the 
wall, just a little hole. 
 
MW: Gloria [Olson] mentioned the name of that but I can't remember.  
 
DM: But they had good tacos or was it good pizza? I think it was good pizza. Yes, right 
across from a cemetery I remember it as being. Yes, I had fun there. They had a room in 
back for dancing and the bar in front, again. I never really saw any big bad trouble go on 
there. It was a cozy bar.  
 
Then, the Town House opened with their drag contests. I just laid to rest my friend Betty 
Jean [BJ] Reed that I had known since 1970, 1971. She sponsored one of those. It was 
open to both genders. It was for the drag queens and it was for the lesbians that wanted to 
imitate or do anything of expression. Her thing was Maurice Chevalier with the Thank 
Heaven for Little Girls and she did the number with a tux, and the bow tie, and the straw 
hat with a black band. She brought down the house. She had three standing ovations. I 
said, "It's just because you sponsored this gig that you won. That's all." I was too timid to 
be a part. I just helped with the staging, and the lighting, and everything theatrical that I 
had learned in high school; make up, staging, lighting, clothes, costumes. She was a wow! 
and she also did a lip sync of Shelley Berman with the telephone routine. Do you 
remember that one? "Hello, lady. I'm in the building across . .. adjacent to you here. I'm 
on the thirteenth floor and I see that a guy in your building right across from me on eighth 
floor is out on the ledge. It looks like he's going to jump." Have you ever heard that 
record? 
 
MW: No.  
 
DM: Funny. She did both of them. It's like yesterday when I look back on it. In fact, they 
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had a lesbian community—I told you about it on the phone—last Saturday or the Saturday 
before where we sat around like in a powwow ring and reminisced and told stories and 
memories of BJ and what a woman, a fascinating woman, an educator, into so many 
different groups and a variety of people and interests, and was a philanthropist. She was 
always giving big monies to this fund or that fund or backing somebody. She was also so 
grieved. She said to many times, "Donna, if in my next life I don't come back as a man, I 
don't think I want to come back at all." [laughter]  
 
A funny story about BJ, if I may take the time . . . When I was working here in the city 
and got my first car, my brother came back to St. Olaf for post grad work. One of his best 
friends was named was Georgia and anything having to do with the opera, symphony 
orchestra, plays, anything big happening, I'd have to let him know. "Oh, we want to go," 
and he had his two buddies and they were gay guys—I know that now—and Georgia, his 
best girlfriend. I'd drive down to Northfield, and pick them up, and up we'd come. Were 
you around during D'Napoli, the Italian restaurant on Hennepin? Good food . . . they 
loved that or they loved that other John's Chinese restaurant. We'd all go to eat after the 
plays. We did this for a couple of years. Georgia was an English major, I think.  
 
Time passes and my exposure to the gay bars is where I met BJ. I was with Dee then. We 
were sitting in a booth, and she came swaggering up, and she was in her cups, and it was 
not like BJ to drink for many, many years after this. But, this was my introduction to BJ. 
She said, "Hi. I'm BJ, and I'm alone, and I don't like being alone." I said, "I know the 
feeling. I've been alone many times in my life and wandered around the bars alone. I'm 
the Lone Ranger. My name is Donna." I shook her hand. She said, "Would you guys mind 
if I sat down with you? I just feel so alone." We said, "No." This was in 1970 or 1971.  
 
Time passes and from our striking up a friendship, she began introducing me to top 
drawer people, top echelon, doctors, lawyers, Indian chiefs, educators, and she started me 
off by having me to her home, which was always an open door. We graduated and went 
to, oh my god! the most outlandish homes in Knob Hill and all over in the beautiful 
wealthy, wealthy areas. I have met some wonderful . . . much better than bars. Back to BJ 
. . . I walked into her home and she said, "Throw your coat on the bed." I walked in there, 
and she was with me, and there on the dresser was this picture. She always referred to her 
Georgia, as "my beloved Georgia." When we had her sitting in the booth—I've got to 
back track—she said, "I have just lost my beloved Georgia to cancer, and she was so 
young, and it's so unjust, and she shouldn't have died so young." So, for months and 
months I heard, "Georgia, my beloved Georgia, my beloved Georgia," and it never 
clicked in my mind. How many Georgias are there in the world? That's why she was so 
sad and that's why she was drinking so much. She was hurting so bad. I just started to cry 
with her. [pause . . . Donna cries] Here's the picture and I said, "That's Georgia!" She said, 
"That's my beloved Georgia." I said, "The one you've been talking about all this time?" 
She said, "Yes." I said, "She's a friend of mine." She said, "She's a friend of everybody. 
Everybody that knew her loved her." So, then I had to reveal to BJ what a small world it 
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is and the story that she was one of my brother's and my friends and about the happy 
times we spent together going to different events. So, that drew BJ and I very, very close 
and we remained close, what is it, from 1971 to now? So, her passing has been very, very 
grievous to me because she was not only unique but they threw away the mold. She never 
pretended to be anything but what she was. She knew what she was and she was never 
ashamed. She blended into every group imaginable and everybody loved her just for 
herself. What a talent! What an art. I'm sure all of her [unclear] teachers knew but they 
loved BJ anyway. They loved her just for BJ, an open heart, an open home, an open head, 
an open soul. I feel that in my life as a lesbian that one of my most precious encounters 
was my friend BJ. 
 
MW: What was BJ's last name just for the record? 
 
DM: Reed, R-E-E-D. Betty Jean, J-E-A-N. She's a published poet and author, as am I. 
 
MW: I think the last person we talked about was Eunice.  
 
DM: Yes, and like I said, the bad experience in a gay bar didn't stop me so I continued to 
go when she was gone. One evening, I bumped into this gal I asked to dance and she said 
to me, when we were dancing, "Why do you drink so much?" I said, "But, I don't." She 
said, "Your eyes are always bloodshot like you've been drinking up a storm." I said, 
"Smell my breath." She did. I said, "Come on, let's talk to the bartender. He'll confirm it. 
True or not true, I walk around with Seven Up with a stick in it. Is that true or false?" He 
said, "True. It's a camouflage." "Really?" That got her off from that. I said, "I want your 
name?" She said, "Dee Bell?" I said, "Are you with someone?" She said, "Yes, Peg 
Trischler, but she's not here. She's at work." I said, "Oh, no harm in us being friends." She 
said, "No, I'd like that. Let's be friends." A couple of weeks pass and she calls me up at 
home on a Sunday night, when I'm watching Carol Burnett [Show], I think, with Eunice, 
to come down to the Holland Bar. Peg had beat her up. She'd got wind, and wasn't 
trusting her, and didn't think she was being true, and had beaten her up. She was in a lot 
pain and didn't know whether she should see a doctor or not. I remember the night. It was 
raining. I threw on my clothes and went down and I must have spent two or three hours 
talking to Dee. There was no physical attraction there. I just truly cared about her as a 
person, another unique person. She made me think of a little lamb. She was a follower. 
She'd tag along if anybody would say, "Let's go. Let's go."  
 
Then, I recalled I had seen her years and years before at a softball game when the Comets, 
the women's first softball team, came out. I'm sitting up in the bleachers, and here's this 
little gal, and she was out in the out field, left field. But, man! could she hit that ball! And 
short, and short legged, and sort of chunky . . . she would throw that and run like the 
wind. She was just . . . I can do this. I'm going to overcome this physical handicap of 
being short and wide. I'm going to be an athlete. I just admired her from the bleachers and 
I said to someone, "Who is that gal?" "Oh, don't you know her? He name is Dee Bell." 
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The name always stood in my mind because I thought is Debell one word or Dee and her 
last name Bell? It stuck in my mind, locked in my mind. Years pass and her she is in this 
bar. We established a friendship and she had me over for dinner. She and Peg broke up. 
She was bi. She'd been married to a man and had two sons. She went back up to the sticks 
. . . Hinckley or whatever and went back to her husband. I'm in Dee's home and met her 
mother, a wonderful woman. She's got a trophy cabinet. She was not only into softball. 
She was into slalom skiing. She was into golf. She was into tennis. She was into bowling. 
She said, "I was offered a professional bowling thing once and I had to turn it down 
because while playing softball, I fell on a base and cut my arm open here, my right arm, 
and they had to do a skin graft and graft." She showed me this great big scar. She said, "I 
learned to bowl equally as well with my left arm. I found out I'm ambidextrous. I just 
realize that sports . . . I wanted to just confine to fun, not challenge and not stress and 
everything. But, I realized when overcame and realized that I could do that, that I could 
do anything I put my mind to." It's just overwhelming that this woman was this type of 
athlete. You'd never guess it to look at her but she was. To this day, she's battling terrible 
rheumatoid arthritis, diminishing, diminishing . . . through all of these years, she's had to 
give up this and give up that and I can't do this and I can't do that. How defeating when 
you've once been out there . . . go, go, rah, rah, I can do anything if I put my mind to it 
and you're defeated and put down to the point that I can't pick that up. I can't hold that. 
We lived together twenty-two years. I want to make a long story short. She was the first 
person in the Midwest—they've done it in New York City—to have total plastic ball 
joints put in both hands because she was so crippled and her hands were folding in so she 
couldn't hold a knife or a spoon or a fork . . . as result, opened her hands way up. She's 
had her feet operated on eight times and, so far, it hasn't invaded her back and her spine 
and that's her biggest fear is that she'll end up as a cripple.  
 
Peg went back to the sticks and the duplex that Eunice and I were living in, the owner's 
sold. Dee's mother was moving to Illinois to take care of a brother, and Dee didn't want to 
live alone, and I was always fearful of living alone. I didn't like it. So, we struck up an 
arrangement you might say. First of all, I asked Eunice if she wanted to—when they sold 
the duplex, which was over on south Girard [Avenue]—move with me and she said, 
"No." It was just too stressful and she was not happy in a live-in relationship. She hoped 
that we could always be friends, which we have been. Dee and I got together with the 
understanding . . . I said, "My heart belongs to Eunice. I've never loved any woman like 
that, and I doubt I ever will, and I want to be honest with you. I'm not in love with you, 
but I do love you as a person." Dee bought it. She said, "I am in love with you Donna but 
if it's not returned . . . " I said, "I've been on the other end of the lollipop, I know how that 
feels. It doesn't feel good. I don't want to do this to you." She said, "Let's just coast along 
and see how it goes." Right up front, straightforward, honest from the word go . . . so we 
had a live-together relationship but it was mostly platonic. I tried to love her as much as 
she loved me, but if it isn't there, it isn't there. To this day, we are best friends. She's 
seventy-three now and Eunice and I are still dear, dear friends. I've come out of these 
relationships on top, I think. I think the secret to living is how you leave living with a 
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clear mind and conscience. If you've had a relationship with a woman that has been close 
and physical, you never throw that away. It stays with you always.  
 
But, as it happens, I'm the loser in the end because Dee left me for a much younger 
woman, with much more money and much more to offer. She was retired due to her—I 
won't disability; I won't say handicap—arthritis, and I was working nights at the post 
office, and we were in two worlds. We didn't have that much in common anymore. I'd 
come home from work after enduring all that noise pollution, and she'd want to talk, and I 
just wanted to be quiet. [whispered] I didn't even want the dogs to bark. I don't want the 
radio or television on. I just want to embrace this . . . please. So, we drew farther and 
farther apart. We had, in the years that we were together, collected a lot of nice stuff. We 
had a nice rambler home on Portland. We went into the Winnebago RVs [recreational 
vehicle] when they first came out because it was an answer to the problem of the dogs. 
We had three dogs. Instead of kennelling them, we could take them with, and throw a 
roast in the oven, and travel, and put down in some parking lot 
. . . wonderful. We started with a small one . . . the Brave. We graduated to the Chieftain. 
We did all the travelling all over the United States and Canada. Then, Dee got the idea 
she wanted a lake place because she loves to fish. So, we sold the Winnebago and we 
moved up to the lake. I couldn't get up there as often as I wanted to and, of course, our 
pets went with her because that's a perfect place for pets. So, here I am alone holding the 
fort in Richfield. She was always having somebody up and inviting . . . It got to be a real 
party place. I said, "Why don't we turn this into a colony for lazy lesbians or retired 
lesbians?" The cabin had a master bedroom and two small ones with pull across curtains 
and, then, we had what we called the bunk house, adjacent to this big double car garage 
that was like a motel room with bunk beds in it. Lots of sleeping space. They can throw 
up tents. But, to make a long story short, we always had people coming up. When I 
couldn't be there, they just kept on coming. They probably came more because I couldn't 
be there because I got to be such a sourdough. Why can she have all this fun? All I have 
to do is keep my nose to the grindstone and go to that horrible post office everyday and 
make money? It was there, when a group came up, that she met the love of her life. She 
never loved anybody like she loves Nan. So, they've been together since 1984. Dee and I 
were together from 1962 till 1984, twenty-two years. First, we lived in the lower duplex 
and, then, we bought our home in 1965. She was there with me for nineteen years. Six 
years, we had our lake home. That was sold . . . my part of that. It had to be sold because I 
had to buy Dee out of the house. 
 
MW: Donna, I don't mean to interrupt you but we are going to run out of tape here. Let's 
just bring the story up to today. 
 
DM: To date, yes. We lived together twenty-two years. Dee met someone that stole her 
heart away. We didn't have that much going anymore of compatibility and I was happy 
about this. I say that in all honesty. I want and wanted Dee to be happy. 
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